Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences

Killers, Abusers, Gangsters, and Fraudsters: A Qualitative Content Analysis of Parole and Paroled Offenders in Canadian News Media

2023 Kalyn J. Field







KILLERS, ABUSERS, GANGSTERS, AND FRAUDSTERS: A QUALITATIVE CONTENT ANALYSIS OF PAROLE AND PAROLED OFFENDERS IN CANADIAN NEWS MEDIA

by

KALYN J. FIELD

B.A. (Honours), Douglas College, 2023

A THESIS PRESENTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF CRIMINOLOGY IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE BACHELOR OF ARTS WITH HONOURS DEGREE IN APPLIED CRIMINOLOGY

Faculty and Thesis Supervisor

Dr. Niki Huitson, Humanities and Social Sciences (Criminology), Douglas College

B.A. Honours Thesis

April, 2023

Douglas College New Westminster, British Columbia, Canada

© Kalyn Field 2023



Killers, Abusers, Gangsters, and Fraudsters: A Qualitative Content Analysis of Parole and Paroled Offenders in Canadian News Media

by

Kalyn J. Field

Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Bachelor of Arts in Applied Criminology - Honours

in the

Douglas College Department of Criminology Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences

> © Kalyn Field 2023 DOUGLAS COLLEGE 2023

Copyright in this work is held by the author. Please ensure that any reproduction or re-use is done in accordance with the relevant national copyright legislation.

Declaration of Committee

Name:	Kalyn J. Field
Degree:	Bachelor of Applied Arts HONS in Criminology
Title:	Killers, Abusers, Gangsters, and Fraudsters: A Qualitative Content Analysis of Parole and Paroled Offenders in Canadian News Media
Committee:	Chair: John Cater (MA)
	Niki Huitson (PhD) Supervisor
	Lorree Bogden (MA) BA Coordinator

Date Defended/Approved: April 24, 2023

Abstract

Offenders and crime, especially those with a violent nature, are rife within the news media. However, little research exists pertaining to these offenders who are going to be, or nearing, their release on parole. This thesis aimed to extend prior literature by conducting two qualitative content analyses. The first included a general selection of Canadian parole-based newspaper articles from 2002 to 2022 in order to create a foundation of how parole is represented in the media. The second was an in-depth analysis that drew upon articles from a male offender (Larry Takahashi) and a female offender (Joanna Larson) to compare representations based on gender. This exploration uncovered four central themes, the types of crimes published, gender of offenders, age of victims, and the usage of certain language. The results of this study revealed several implications related to community attitudes, and public policy.

Keywords: parole; paroled offenders; crime newsworthiness; qualitative content analysis; social constructionism; Canada

Dedication

I would like to dedicate my thesis to my parents and grandparents. Dad, Mom, Papa, Gramma, and Nana, I couldn't have completed this project without your unconditional support and guidance. Thank you.

Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been possible without my supervisor, Dr Niki Huitson. Your continued support, guidance, insight, and feedback helped me overcome every obstacle throughout the research process. For that, I will be endlessly grateful.

I would also like to thank Dr Caroline Greaves. I was so fortunate to have your thoughts and feedback, which were valuable to completing my thesis.

Thank you.

Table of Contents

Declaration of Committee	ii
Abstract	iii
Dedication	iv
Acknowledgements	V
Table of Contents	vi
List of Tables and Figures	vii
List of Acronyms	viii
Chapter 1. Introduction	1
Chapter 2. Literature Review	4
2.1 Social Constructionism	4
2.2 Crime and Newsworthiness	5
2.3 Moral Panics and Folk Devils	7
2.4 Female Offenders	9
Chapter 3. Methods	11
3.1 Theoretical Framework and Methodology	11
3.2 Data Collection and Samples	12
3.2.1 Male and Female Comparison	14
3.3 Data Preparation and Analysis	16
3.3.1 Male and Female Comparison	19
Chapter 4. Results and Discussion	21
4.1 General Analysis	21
4.1.1 How are Offenders on Parole and Parole in General Represent	ed in
Canadian News Media?	27
4.2 Male and Female Comparison	28
4.2.1 How does Gender Influence these Representations?	31
Chapter 5. Conclusion	33
References	36

List of Tables and Figures

Table 1	Number of Crime Type per Queried Article per Decade	18
Table 2	Number of Each Theme per Queried Article per Decade	19
Table 3	Number of Articles per Theme per Offender	20
Table 4	Number of Articles per Year, 2002-2011	22
Table 5	Number of Articles per Year, 2012-2022	23
Table 6	Word Count Descriptive Statistics per Decade	24
Table 7	Age of Victims per Decade	25
Table 8	Number of Articles per Province per Decade	26
Table 9	Article Page Data per Decade	26
Table 10	Article Page Data per Offender	30
Table 11	Word Count Descriptive Statistics per Offender	31
Figure 1	Number of Search Results by Year, 2002-2011	13
Figure 2	Number of Search Results by Year, 2012-2022	14

Acronyms

CSC: Correctional Service of Canada

DO: Dangerous Offender

LTSO: Long Term Supervision Order

UAL: Unlawfully at Large

Chapter 1.

Introduction

Society in general continues to be fascinated with crime and criminals. This interest tends to be presented in the news media, which provides an excellent opportunity for research. Criminologists and other scholars take advantage of this existing data source and by analysing these news articles, one can see what crimes, offenders, and victims are deemed the most newsworthy. These are typically crime stories that involve violence, vulnerable victims, and rare events. These articles further entice viewers through sensationalism, using carefully picked language and attitudes to elicit feelings of fear (Wong & Lee, 2021). Because most of the public is not directly involved with the criminal justice system, their main source of information is through news media outlets. This can be troubling as much of this information is sensationalised and dramatized to capture viewers' attention and influence their opinions (Berrington & Hankatukia, 2002; Dowler, Fleming & Muzzatti, 2006; Navarro & Higgins, 2022; Taylor, 2009; Wong & Lee, 2021). This is done by using media frames, which "are constructed from a sum of selected parts to build a story, which structures reality and can be made significant through routine exposure" (Navarro & Higgins, 2022, p. 2). For example, the focus on only certain violent crimes such as murder, gives the public the impression that these rarer crimes occur more frequently. The sway in public opinion can influence the types of public policies implemented such as various sex offender legislation for community monitoring. When looking at public opinion about these offenders and crimes, the social construction of crime, moral panics, and folk devils are important to consider (Calleja, 2010; De Vries, Farrell, Dowler, Bouche, & Wittmer-Wolfe, 2020; Fleming & Muzzatti, 2006; Frei, 2008; Harris & Socia, 2014; Hayes & Carpenter; 2013; Klein & Cooper, 2019; Maguire &

Singer, 2010; Navarro & Higgins, 2022; Rogers & Ferguson, 2011; Shackley, Weiner, Day & Willis, 2014; Taylor, 2009).

Gender and other background characteristics of offenders and victims also contributes to newsworthiness and how they are framed in the media. Typically, male offenders are at the forefront of attention and typically seen as committing the most crime (Consalvo, 2003). However, the way males and female offenders are reported on differs greatly. Female offenders typically have their crimes explained with stereotypical reasons or violating societal standards of femininity. Meanwhile men are almost expected to be violent because of their perceived masculinity (Berrington & Honkatukia, 2002). The risk and mitigating factors that male and female offenders experience are much different, and with that they are also treated differently by the news media (Hassan, 2021).

While there is much to consider in these news articles, prior research mainly focuses on articles that feature crimes that just occurred or the apprehension of offenders. Once sentenced and imprisoned, media attention wanes on these offenders as there are newer and more exciting stories to report on. The media may then pick up the offender and their story again once they are nearing release and when they are released on parole. Therefore, analysing and considering how parole and paroled offenders are represented in the news media is a major gap in the literature, that this research aims to address.

While an offender is in prison, news media stories covering them tend to lessen as no new details arise. They are typically not featured until they are nearing the end of their prison term. An offender's involvement with the criminal justice system continues after they have been released from prison, falling under the jurisdiction of the Correctional Service of Canada (CSC). Depending on their sentences, offenders may be granted a form of community supervision including parole or probation. For the purposes of this research, only parole and

paroled offenders will be considered, as parole is mainly used for federal offenders (Government of Canada, 2021). These offenders have committed more serious crimes that warrant more media attention. On community supervision, offenders are typically on at least one of these release types: day parole, full parole, statutory release, or a long-term supervision order (LTSO) (Government of Canada; 2018). Most offenders will be released from prison, even those who received a life sentence. According to the 2021 Corrections and Conditional Release Annual Report, 42.4% (9113 offenders) of the total offender population was under community supervision (Public Safety Canada, 2023). Depending on the offender and their crime, their release back into the public is covered by various news sources. This includes community notification of an offender being granted or denied parole, an offender relocating, and public reactions to parole hearings to name a few. Sensationalism and criticism are rife within these articles as media coverage often sparks public outcry, making them a deserving and needed place for analysis, especially since offenders in the community make up almost half of the total offender population.

Despite a sizeable population, very little content analysis research has been conducted on paroled offenders. This presents a unique opportunity to analyze how parole and paroled offenders are represented in Canadian news media. This research was guided by two research questions: How are offenders on parole and parole in general represented in Canadian news media? And how does gender influence these representations? I believe that because of their large population and parole's integral part of the criminal justice system, the way offenders are represented in the media will provide insight into how parolees are framed by news sources, what types of crimes and offenders are most newsworthy, and how this can shape public opinion and policy.

Chapter 2.

Literature Review

2.1 Social Constructionism

Social constructionism is important to the current study for several reasons. Like with crime in general, the public typically has very little experience with offenders on parole, meaning their construction of paroled offenders is based solely on news media information. It is also important to consider why parole is presented a certain way, and why certain feelings are elicited from the public. The key to understanding how news media influences the representation of parole and paroled offenders and the public reactions to these is social constructionism. Social constructionism posits that social reality is created through the shared interactions, ideas, knowledge between members of society, and especially the media (Lindgren, 2005; Pollak & Kubrin, 2007; Wong & Lee, 2021). Meaning is first made when news broadcasting companies decide which stories become news. Crimes that are violent, rare, and can evoke an emotional response from viewers are greater represented in the news media. Community and individual reality and meaning is created from the interpretations made after viewing such media (Pollak & Kubrin, 2007). Typically, one's only exposure to crime and criminality is through the media. They then create their own reality of crime through the stories and meanings that news media present. In addition to the types of crimes shown to the public, the language used, the facts presented or omitted, and the frames used to present these articles; all shape the way the public understands and responds to crime (Pollak & Kubrin, 2007).

2.2 Crime and Newsworthiness

One of the most influential aspects that decide a crimes newsworthiness is the type of crime committed. The more violent and rare a crime is, the more likely it will be featured in various news sources, especially since there is only limited space to include crime stories in newspapers. Journalists choose to showcase the more violent and graphic cases because that's ultimately what is preferred by audiences (Gruenewald, Pizarro, & Chermak, 2009). This includes homicide, terrorism, mass murders, and various sex crimes (Dowler et al., 2006; Navarro & Higgins, 2022). Because these types of crimes are more likely to be presented, these crimes are then overrepresented in the news media. For example, even though domestic homicides or homicides committed by someone of a familiar relationship made up 25% of all homicides committed in Canada in 2014, news coverage of these crimes was much less than homicides committed by strangers (Wong & Lee, 2021). The public then views stranger homicides as occurring more frequently than they actually do, creating issues with public fear, and evoking public, social, and political action (Dowler et al., 2006; Navarro & Higgins, 2022; Wong & Lee, 2021). In some instances, these media frames may be used to invoke certain feelings about offenders and victims. This is the case with the media representation of offenders who have been given a Dangerous Offender (DO) designation. This influences the public to harbour more punitiveness towards offenders and more empathy towards survivors or victims' families (Mussell & Orsini, 2021), this is particularly problematic because of the ways this distorts public views about homicide incidents, especially the causes of homicide and related violent crimes.

Sex crimes are also among the most newsworthy, typically inciting a negative response from the public. This negative perception of sex offenders has led to more punitive and restrictive methods of dealing with sex offenders such as having a sex offender registry, residency restrictions, internet and social media bans and monitoring, and community

notifications of their release (Frei, 2008; Grossi, 2017; Harris & Socia, 2016; Navarro & Higgins, 2022, Rogers & Ferguson, 2011). Sex offenders are given, in a sense, two forms of stigmatization because of their crimes. First, being the label of convicted offender, and second from being labelled as a sex offender (Harris & Socia, 2016; Navarro & Higgins, 2022).

Like with homicide coverage, the misconception given to sex crimes is that they are more likely to be committed by a stranger, when realistically the offender is most likely already known to the victim. This further adds to the public fear and hatred for sex offenders (Frei, 2008; Harris & Socia, 2016). Also given this overrepresentation of sex offenders in the media, it provides the public the impression that these offenders are more likely to recidivate with more sex crimes, further weakening the belief that they can be rehabilitated and reintegrated (Harris & Socia, 2016, Rogers & Ferguson, 2011). These attitudes are reinforced by the way that the media frames sex offenders. Navarro and Higgins (2022) found that the most common frame of sex offenders was the 'monstrous sex offender'. This frame presents sex offenders as serial rapists, violent or brutal, and a familiar sex offender that hides in plain sight (Navarro & Higgins, 2022). This representation can also lead to the development of moral panics and folk devils, which will be discussed in the following section. Interestingly, a study done by Shackley, Weiner, Day, and Willis (2014) found that individuals with higher education levels reported fewer negative attitudes towards sex offenders, possibly due to individuals seeking information from more credible sources and not believing in the stereotypical ways in which sex offenders are commonly represented.

One of the most common quotes about newsworthiness and crime is 'if it bleeds, it leads'; however, as argued by Dowler et al. (2006), it greatly depends on who is bleeding. Consideration of who is a victim and their respective backgrounds are critical to understand who is most represented in the news. An ideal or worthy victim is typically described as

someone who is weak, blameless, innocent, and helpless—someone who is able to successfully claim victim status (Lewis, Hamilton, & Elmore, 2019). One of the main characteristics that impact victim newsworthiness, and their ideal victim status is their gender. For example, female victims of homicide are seen as more newsworthy than male victims because of their perceived femininity, or inability to fend for themselves (Wong & Lee, 2021). However, this changes with sexual assault victims, in which media sources may victim blame because of a victim's attire at the time of their assault (Taylor, 2009). Victim blaming also considers the socio-economic background, age, ethnic and racial background, mental health, drug use, and occupation of the victim. Those who are impoverished, involved with the sex trade, have mental health issues, are from a racial or ethnic minority, and use drugs are deemed as not worthy or even inviting their own victimization, leaving their victimization absent from news sources. Therefore, the most newsworthy victims are those that are female, white, middle-class, mentally stable, and young (Wong & Lee, 2021).

2.3 Moral Panics and Folk Devils

Moral panics and folk devils are key to understanding how paroled offenders, especially sex offenders, are treated once they are released. The concepts of moral panics and folk devils were first created by Stanley Cohen in 1972. Cohen (2002) defined a moral panic as:

A condition, episode, person or group of persons emerges to become defined as a threat to societal values and interests; its nature is presented in a stylized and stereotypical fashion by the mass media; the moral barricades are manned by editors, bishops, politicians and other right-thinking people; socially accredited experts pronounce their diagnoses and solutions; ways of coping are evolved or (more often)

resorted to; the condition then disappears, submerges or deteriorates and becomes more visible (p. 1).

Folk devils are the identified group or person that threaten societal values and interests (Cohen, 2002). In this case, sex offenders or paroled offenders in general are the folk devils (Hindess, 2015). When the news media report on sex offenders, they typically do so in a dramatized and sensationalized way that invokes fear in the public. This then gives the impression that sex offenders prey on strangers, when in actuality, victims are more likely to be related or in a close relationship with the offender (Maguire & Singer, 2011). The sudden and widespread fear that comes with this moral panic has resulted in various legislative changes such as residency and internet restrictions, sex offender registries, and community notification. These enactments, however, are typically based on emotional responses rather than on empirical results, leading to a false sense of security (Barryessa, 2022; Calleja, 2016; Maguire & Singer, 2011).

Sex offender policies also fail to account for the heterogenous nature of sex offenders by assuming each offender should be monitored the same way (Barryessa, 2022). This is detrimental not only to the offender's successful reintegration, but also costly to the community. Even though these policies have shown little impact on recidivism rates, the public still strongly supports them, basing their supports solely on their fears (Barryessa, 2022). Because the public has negative opinions of these offenders, they are more likely to be in favour of more punitive legislation. Punitive legislation has led to increased difficulty in community reintegration, such as having issues finding employment or housing, this may lead an offender to turn to crime to cope. This results in prison overcrowding due to parole violations, costs spent on ineffective policies, and ultimately communities that are less safe because policies and strategies that are more effective are simply ignored (Klein & Cooper, 2019; Maguire & Singer, 2011). This has become a vicious cycle as the media continues to

report on sex offenders and other paroled offenders, resulting in public fear, which perpetuates these polices instead of enacting more effective ones.

2.4 Female Offenders

It is also important to consider how differently female offenders are represented in comparison to their male counterparts. The reactions to and representations of female offenders are typically rooted within hegemonic masculinity and gender roles. As such, mass media uses framing and discourses to reinforce these gender roles and stereotypes (Christensen, 2018). The common discourse around female offenders categorizes them into two categories: 'mad' and 'bad'. 'Mad' female offenders have their crimes explained due to their hormones or mental illness, while 'bad' female offenders have their crimes explained due to them being evil deviations from stereotypical female gender roles (Berrington & Honkatukia, 2002; Brennan & Vandenberg, 2009; Estrada, Nilsson & Pettersson, 2019). The criminality of female offenders plays more into social morality than with male offenders, and with this comes a greater need to explain females' crime (Estrada et al., 2019). Even though serious and violent crimes committed by females occur less frequently, the shock and awe factor that female offenders have on the public make them particularly newsworthy, especially since females are not stereotypically expected to commit crime (Brennan & Vandenberg, 2009). Females are stereotypically seen as nurturing, caregiving, harmless, and submissive members of society, so when they commit violent and sexual crimes, they break that mould (Christensen, 2018; Taylor, 2009). For example, while both male and female sex offenders are viewed as evil and monstrous, "male sex offenders are not unnatural in the same way as women" (Hayes & Carpenter, 2013, p. 163). The violation of gendered social morals evokes negative public opinions, that then influences public policies for female offenders (Collins, 2016). This is particularly troubling as there are different pathways that lead females into crime, resulting in different levels of risk when in the community. This

warrants specialized support and rehabilitation which negative public opinion could hinder (Al Hassan, 2021; Christensen, 2018).

Chapter 3.

Methods

To address my first research question: How are offenders on parole and parole in general represented in Canadian news media? I conducted an exploratory qualitative content analysis, which was a general analysis of Canadian newspaper articles referencing parole and paroled offenders from 2002 to 2022. My second research question: How does gender influence these representations? was addressed by another qualitative content analysis that was more in-depth. This analysis compared two specific offenders on parole, a male and a female. This chapter serves to provide an overview of the theoretical approach, methodological framework, sampling, data collection, data coding, and analysis methods of the current project.

3.1 Theoretical Framework and Methodology

Exploratory qualitative content analysis was chosen because of the lack of research on paroled offenders in the news media. Qualitative content analysis is commonly used to analyze, understand, and summarize contextual meanings present in various sources of text, which best suited this research project. The qualitative nature allows for a better understanding of the constructions of crime and criminals as well as the possible meanings the viewers could make after reading these articles (Hesse-Biber, 2017; Hsieh & Shannon, 2005). Two separate analyses were used to get a better understanding of parole and paroled offenders. The first analysis included a general representation of parole in the media, that set a foundation for the second analysis that looked at two specific cases.

This research used an interpretive paradigmatic approach as this strand seeks knowledge by understanding the interactions between interactions, actions, and objects which

make up social reality (Hesse-Biber, 2017). Social constructionism was key to this project. Social constructionism posits that social reality is created through the shared interactions, ideas, knowledge between members of society, and especially the media (Lindgren, 2005; Pollak & Kubrin, 2007; Wong & Lee, 2021). Symbolic interactionism was also helpful with analysis. Symbolic interactionism was used because this theory looks at the interactions between individuals, objects, and symbols and the meaning-making individuals make from these. Each of these provided valuable frameworks for understanding how and why parole and paroled offenders are represented in the media, and how the public views and understands parole and paroled offenders based on their interactions with the media.

3.2 Data Collection and Samples

In order to gain a general understanding of how parole and paroled offenders were represented in the media, a broader content analysis was conducted first. The online newspaper article database ProQuest: Canadian Newsstream was used. The first collection of articles had a date range from 2002 to 2011, and the second collection of articles had a date range from 2012 to 2022. The search term used was "parole", with location limits set to Canada and only articles featured in newspapers. For each 10-year search pool, the first 80 articles were selected, after duplicates were removed. A total of 160 articles spanning the two decades, were selected and used. Only searching by the term "parole" allowed for a broad range of articles that included offender specifics, public reactions, policy changes, and implications. The number of search results per year per decade can be found in Figures 1 and 2. The search was split into two decades in order to have a better representation of articles for each time period and allowing each decade to be compared to each other. This also helped reveal how representations of crime, criminals, and parole have changed over time.



Figure 1. Number of Search Results by Year, 2002-2011.

As illustrated by Figure 1, there was a sharp increase in articles starting from 2007 and peaking at 1350 in 2010. There were several potential reasons for this increase in reporting. In 2006-2007, serial killer Clifford Olsen began applying for parole. Because his crimes were gruesome and widely reported on, it is likely that media outlets capitalized on his story because of public interest and reactions. In 2010, Robert Latimer, a father who was convicted of killing his disabled daughter in a mercy killing, was first released on parole. Because of the controversial nature of his crime and the media and public reaction to them, news outlets continuously reported on his background and parole status. Newspapers may have noticed these stories selling better than others, leading them to cover more parole-based stories in the future. This may explain why parole articles were consistently over 500 results per year from 2007 onwards.

In Figure 2, there was a noticeable increase in the number of articles in 2018 and 2019.





In 2018, Paul Bernardo, an infamous serial killer and rapist had his first parole hearing. Even though he was ultimately denied, the possibility of his release caused an uproar among the public making it a hot topic for news reporting. Interestingly, in 2019 there was not one sole case that dominated news headlines like the previous years mentioned. Reporting in general could have increased because of more offenders being released, leading to more one-off type stories. The number of articles droped significantly after 2019 that may be explained by the COVID-19 pandemic. News sources turned their attention to reporting more on the pandemic and health related news rather than parole-based stories, leading to a decline in numbers. Hearings may also not have taken place due to reduced gatherings and occupation restrictions. As the newsworthiness of the pandemic began to subside, one can see the numbers increased again by 2022. It may also be the case that offenders were less likely to be released during the pandemic or the ones that were released did not have newsworthy crimes.

3.2.1 Male and Female Comparison

Once the general analysis of parole representation was completed, a second, in-depth qualitative content analysis was completed. This included selecting one male and one female offender on parole to analyze. Because violent crime was most commonly reported in the media, two violent offenders were chosen. The term violent crime was operationalised to be defined as "the use or threatened use of violence against a person, including homicide, attempted murder, assault, sexual assault and robbery" (Statistics Canada, 2015 para. 244).

The male offender chosen was Larry Takahashi. Takahashi was a serial rapist that assaulted women in Edmonton from 1979 to 1983. He was convicted of three counts of rape and two counts of aggravated assault among other convictions. Takahashi was eligible for parole in 1991 but was not granted day parole until 2005. His parole was revoked shortly after as he had breached his conditions by meeting with a sex offender. He was released again on day parole in 2013, but again had his parole revoked as he had breached his conditions after receiving a massage from a massage therapy student (Ip, 2016, July 27). Takahashi was granted day parole again in 2016 and remains on parole today (Bernardo, 2021, Aug 16).

The female offender chosen was Joanna Larson. Larson and an accomplice killed a prostitute at a "crack house" in Surrey. Although initially charged with first degree murder, Larson plead guilty to manslaughter (Chu, 2005, Jun 3). Larson was first granted day parole in 2009 but had it revoked in 2012 for breaching her conditions. In 2014, she was released again on day parole; however, she was arrested in early 2015 after going unlawfully at large (UAL) (Bolan, 2016, Sep 13; Nolan, 2016, Sep 27). Larson was granted day parole again in 2016, but again went unlawfully at large again in 2018 and had her parole revoked (Zyktaruk, 2018, July 13). It is unclear whether Larson has remained in prison or been granted day parole again as there have not been any updates on her case. Given that there have been no updates, it is likely that she is still in prison. If she has been released, it is abnormal that it has not been reported on like her prior releases.

A male and female offender were chosen to compare and contrast their representations in the news media based on gender Takahashi was chosen because his offences are considered violent, his time on parole was widely reported on, and he was on parole at about the same time as Larson. The ProQuest: Canadian Newsstream database was used, with the search term being "Larry Takahashi parole", location limited to Canada, only newspapers, and with the date range from 2000 onwards. The first 18 articles were selected with duplicates removed.

Larson was chosen because there are very few female offenders with violent crimes that had numerous news articles detailing their time on parole. Again, ProQuest: Canadian Newsstream was used. The search term was "Joanna Larson parole", with the location limited to Canada, only newspapers, and the date range from 2000 onwards. Because there was less coverage of Larson, only 13 articles were available with duplicates removed. These two offenders were selected due to their violent crimes as well as having more available articles to analyse. They both were also granted parole at about the same time frame, from about 2005 onwards, which also allowed for a smoother comparison over time. Takahashi had an earlier history of temporary releases; however, these articles were excluded from the selection as Larson was not granted parole until 2005. Even though their crimes were different, the violent nature of each also allowed for comparisons.

3.3 Data Preparation and Analysis

For the general analysis, each decade was coded separately, 2002 to 2011 and 2012 to 2022. Each article was reviewed for the following information: wordcount, provincial location of the article, location of article in the newspaper, offender gender, victim age (categorized as minor or adult), primary or index crime/offense, year, and theme. Themes were categorized by the main topic or idea of the article. Once the data was organized into a

spreadsheet, frequencies, and summaries were generated using the statistics software SPSS. Attention was also placed on the language used to describe offenders and their crimes while reading each article. Each article was read through twice to gather this information and then read a final time for analysis.

Crimes included in the analysis consisted of: murder (both first and second degree), manslaughter, conspiracy to commit murder, driving under the influence (DUI) causing death, attempted murder, sexual assault (including all sex crimes such as sexual assault and sexual interference), abduction, white-collar crimes (including various fraud and tax evasion offences), drug offences (including trafficking and possession), assault (including with a weapon, and aggravated), robbery, break and enter, organized crime (including gang-related offences), terrorism, weapon related offences, hate speech, and conditional release offences (including breach of conditions). These categories of crimes were used to better understand the representation and number of each crime committed. For example, for some articles only vague descriptions of crimes were listed, such as only referencing 'murder' without specifying which degree of the offence. Organized crime, and white-collar crimes were also grouped together as many articles did not specify the exact crimes. The number of articles that featured each crime type per decade are found in Table 1.

Each article was also categorized into four central themes: parole decisions, court proceedings, reactions, and policy to understand their representation. These themes emerged after reading through the sample and analysing the articles for their base topic. "Parole Decisions" included articles about whether an offender was granted or denied parole, had their parole revoked, or breached their parole conditions. "Court proceedings" included the notification of parole hearings or appeals, or the mention of parole in sentencing.

Crime	2002-2011	2012-2022
Abduction	1	1
Assault	1	0
Attempted Murder	2	1
Breach of Conditions	0	1
Break and Enter	2	1
Drug Offences	2	3
DUI Causing Death	3	2
Hate Speech	0	1
Manslaughter	8	2
Murder	45	49
Murder Conspiracy	2	1
Organized Crime	0	2
Robbery	1	1
Sexual Assault	7	6
Terrorism	1	1
Weapons Offences	0	1
White Collar Crimes	4	2
No Crime Mentioned	2	5

 Table 1. Number of Crime Type per Queried Article per Decade.

The "reaction" theme contained articles that responded to other articles or news about an offender's parole, such as being granted or denied. This theme included direct feelings and quotes from victims' families, the community, and other relevant parties. Finally, the "policy theme" included information about implementing new legislation and procedures as well as criminal justice system members' view on existing policies. Table 2 includes the number of articles categorized by each theme per decade.

Theme	2002-2011	2012-2022
Parole Decisions	33	39
Court Proceedings	7	14
Reactions	38	12
Policy	2	12

 Table 2. Number of Each Theme per Queried Article per Decade.

3.3.1 Male and Female Comparison

Each article for the male and female comparison was read and reviewed several times for the location of the article in the newspaper, year, wordcount, and theme (as detailed by the general analysis). Once the data was organized into a spreadsheet, frequencies and summaries were generated using the statistics software SPSS. Special attention was paid to the language used to describe the offenders and their crimes. This included the nicknames the offenders were given, and the loaded language used, such as terms that are persuasive and emotive. Differences and similarities based on gender were also noted while reviewing the articles. This included differences in interviewed subjects (victims and offenders) and the overall attitude present in the articles (sympathetic versus unsympathetic). Only three of the four previously described themes were found in these articles (parole decisions, reactions, and policy). Table 3 details the number of articles categorized by each theme per offender.

Theme	Larry Takahashi	Joanna Larson
Parole Decisions	10	10
Reactions	7	3
Policy	1	0

Table 3. Number of Articles per Theme per Offender.

Chapter 4.

Results and Discussion

4.1 General Analysis

As seen in Table 1, the most reported crime for both decades, was murder, with it occurring 56.3% in 2002 to 2011 and 61.3% in 2012 to 2022. Crimes involving death (murder, manslaughter, and DUI causing death) made up 70% of articles in 2002-2011 and 66% in 2012 to 2022. This aligns with the popular notion that 'if it bleeds, it leads'. One can also look at the number of non-violent crimes such as drug offences and white-collar crimes. In 2011 to 2022, these crimes made up 7.5% and 6.3% in 2012 to 2022. The next most represented crime in the sample was sexual assault, occurring in 8.8% of articles in 2002-2011 and 7.5% of articles in 2012 to 2022. By looking at these numbers, it is evident that violent crime was and continues to be overrepresented in the media. In 2021, there were a total of 5375 crimes reported to police. Among those, 890 were considered violent crime and 2219 were property crime (Statistics Canada, 2022). Even though property crime reported was almost 2.5 times the amount of violent crime, property crime is simply not newsworthy.

Four central themes were identified during the data preparation process. The number of articles per theme per decade are shown in Table 2. "Parole decisions" was the most popular theme across both decades. This may be because the general information about an offenders' parole, such as it being granted, denied, or revoked, is a quick and easy story to publish. The "court proceedings" theme increased slightly in the second decade. This may be because there were some notable parole hearings and appeals such as from Paul Bernardo. "Reaction" themed articles were the most popular in the first decade and decreased to the third most popular in the second. This may be due to the notable offenders that were up for parole at this time, including Robert Latimer and Clifford Olsen. Latimer's crimes sparked a

lot of debate regarding euthanasia and mercy killings. Olsen, who killed young children, faced immense victim family and community backlash when applying for parole. While there were more articles about paroled offenders in the second decade, the decrease in reactionary articles may be because reporting included a more general showcase of multiple offenders, rather than a focus on only a couple like the first decade. There is also an increase in "Policy" themed articles, which may be due to more criticisms of the parole system. This included criticizing life sentences without parole, statutory release, parole for residential school offenders, and even enacting an Alberta Parole Board that was separate from the Parole Board of Canada (Kerr, 2016; Wakefield, 2019; White, 2022).

The number of articles per year for both decades are represented in Tables 4 and 5. The spread of articles is consistent with Figures 1 and 2, with the most articles being from 2010 in the first decade and 2019 in the second decade. Because the number of articles were so low in the years 2002 to 2006, none of the sampled articles were from those years. Since there were more articles for the whole decade of 2012 to 2022, the sample included articles from every year.

Year	Number of Articles
2002-2006	0
2007	9
2008	15
2009	13
2010	29
2011	14

Table 4. Number of Articles per Year 2002-2011.

Year	Number of Articles
2012	1
2014	3
2015	6
2016	4
2017	2
2018	10
2019	16
2020	13
2021	10
2022	15

Table 5. Number of Articles per Year 2012-2022.

As shown in Table 4, 2012 to 2022 had higher maximum and mean word counts. Lower word count articles typically included a brief community notification or warning of an offender being released on parole. These articles generally included a location of where the offender was residing, their crime, and a physical description. These shorter articles served to provide raw information to viewers rather than to elicit an emotional response. Longer articles generally focused on providing detailed backgrounds about the offender's offences, victim or victim's family reactions, or a combination of both. These articles generally tried to evoke an emotional response from viewers as they were given more dramatized information. The minimum, maximum, mean, and standard deviation of article word counts per decade can be found in Table 6.

	2002-2011	2012-2022
Minimum	161	188
Maximum	1960	2143
Mean	552.73	715.81
Standard	320.253	314.518
Deviation		

 Table 6. Word Count Descriptive Statistics per Decade.

Unsurprisingly, for both decades male offenders were most reported with 85% and 87.5% respectively. Female offenders occurred slightly more frequently in the first decade, appearing in 12.5% of articles and appearing in only 2.5% of articles from 2012 to 2022. Mentions of both gendered offenders occurred twice and only in the 2012 to 2022 group. A transgender offender was mentioned once and only in the 2012 to 2022 group as well. This may be because societal acceptance of the transgender population has increased over time. These results are consistent with prior research that males are seen as committing more crime, therefore they are represented in the media more frequently. This over representation may also be attributed to a greater public fear of male offenders when compared to female offenders. Therefore, these women are considered less newsworthy and have less articles about them.

Victim age, sorted by whether the victim was a minor (below 18 years of age or described as a child or related terminology) or an adult (18 or older, or described as an adult or related terminology), is listed per decade in Table 7. The spread of victim age for the first decade was fairly even compared to the second decade, where adult victims were mentioned more than twice the number of minors. Victims were not mentioned in more articles in the 2012 to 2022 group. This may be explained by the increase in the "policy" theme articles in this decade, which described laws and legislation more than crime details.

Age of Victim	2002-2011	2012-2022
Adult	32	40
Minor	33	19
Both	6	5
No victim	9	15
mentioned		

Table 7. Age of Victims Per Decade.

The provincial locations of the news articles are displayed in Table 8. For each article, the province in which the article was published was recorded. Across both decades, Ontario had the highest number of articles. This may be due to the higher population in this province. There is also a higher number of articles in Alberta and Saskatchewan in the first decade compared to the second. This may be due to the offenders that were released on parole in those provinces at that time. This included Robert Latimer who was from and was released to Saskatchewan. The increase in articles from Alberta may be due to the charges and pardons of junior ice hockey coach Graham James, who sexually assaulted players on his teams.

Another aspect that is important to consider when looking at newsworthiness is where the article was placed in a newspaper. The location of the article within the news source was recorded per decade (Table 9). Interestingly, a vast difference in the number of front-page articles was evident, with the 2012 to 2022 decade having the most. To explain this difference, it is important to consider the difference in article search results per decade, as shown in Figures 1 and 2.

Province	2002-2011	2012-2022
Alberta	15	5
British Columbia	0	2
Manitoba	5	1
New Brunswick	1	2
Nova Scotia	0	9
Ontario	39	56
Quebec	1	1
Saskatchewan	19	4

Table 8. Number of Articles per Province per Decade.

Table 9. Article Page Data per Decade.

Page of Newspaper	2002-2011	2012-2022
Front page (page 1)	8	28
Page 2 to 10	51	34
Page 11 or later	20	14
No page number	1	4

There were very few articles from 2002 to 2006, limiting the total number of articles for the 2012 to 2022 comparison. Parole based articles did not gain popularity until 2007, where the total was consistently more than 500 per year. News outlets may have realized an increase in sales and viewership from these articles, leading them to be displayed earlier in the newspaper over time. So, the number of articles that appeared in pages two to 10 may have been bumped up to front page news in the second decade as they have been considered
more newsworthy. Articles with no page number were classified as such because there was no information about pages on the ProQuest database.

Killer, abuser, gangster, and fraudster were just some of the titles or nicknames given to offenders on parole. Some other notable ones include "baby killer", "cop killer", "pedophile", and "mobster". These terms, their variations, and a variety of others were commonly found in the titles of articles, grabbing the reader's attention, and evoking an emotional response. While these are typically effective at drawing in readers, they can have negative consequences for the offenders themselves. Instead of acknowledging them as a person, they are almost always referenced by the crimes they have committed. This dehumanization leads to the public to interpret them as an "other"—someone undeserving of rehabilitation and reintegration. Community ostracization can greatly hamper the progress offenders make in the community and potentially lead to recidivism (Shackley et al., 2014). This also poses challenges to enacted legislation, with the public more likely to harbour punitive attitudes. Again, this can be understood by the concept of moral panics, with emotionally based legislation being enacted to please the public rather than policies that are empirically tested.

4.1.1 How are offenders on parole and parole in general represented in Canadian news media?

Based on the results of the general analysis, several conclusions can be made for the first research question: how are offenders on parole and parole in general represented in Canadian news media? Unsurprisingly, the language used, and the general attitudes of the articles presented offenders negatively. The titles and labels given to offenders tended to refer to them by their crimes rather than them as a person. This dehumanization makes it easier for the public to interpret this information as negative. Parole based articles were also more

likely to include 'failures' rather than 'successes'. This included reporting on offenders who have their parole revoked or breach their release conditions. Throughout this research, not a single article mentioned an offender successfully completing their parole in the community. Because the public does not see this, they interpret success rates as being low, further reinforcing negative attitudes.

The crimes that were most commonly reported on followed the quote "If it bleeds, it leads", with crimes involving death such as murder and manslaughter, and other violent crime such as sex offences being the most common and newsworthy. This over-representation leads the public to believe that these crimes occur more often than they actually do. This increases public fear of crime, potentially leading to more favour for punitive legislation, tying back to the concepts of moral panics and folk devils. The emotional responses to paroled offenders tend to result from a lack of education and can lead to emotionally backed legislation rather than some that is empirically tested. These representations pose significant implications for successful reintegration because of the potential ostracization and harassment from the community once these offenders are released. This includes the inability to find housing and employment, which are crucial to successful community reintegration.

4.2 Male and Female Comparison

The male and female comparison articles were organized into the same themes that were generated by the general analysis. The theme that occurred most frequently for both offenders was the "parole decisions" theme (Table 3). This theme evolved from articles about an offender's parole history, including granting, denying, and revoking parole. Both Takahashi and Larson had an extensive parole history, having day parole granted and revoked several times over 10 years. Takahashi had more "reaction" articles than Larson. These were

typically negative perspectives from victims and the community where he was living. The "reaction" articles about Larson featured interviews that she herself had with news outlets. These articles represented her as someone with a troubled past that was working towards changing herself. The details included in these articles featured personal background information and the goals she had set for herself in the community. These articles tried to get viewers to gain sympathy for her and to prove herself worthy of redemption. The standpoint that Larson took in these articles contradicted her actions in the community, as she had been UAL several times while on parole. Crime explanations in these articles included the poor mental health and substance abuse issues Larson had at the time of the offence. Interestingly, there was a lack of crime explanations for Takahashi. There was only one "policy" article identified, and it was for Takahashi. This article argued that his return to prison negatively impacts the offender himself and the community because 'one size fits all' approaches to sex offenders and longer jail terms do not increase public safety. No "court proceeding" articles were identified for either offender. This may be because there were no hearings or appeals held at this time, or if there were, they were not deemed newsworthy enough to be covered.

It is important to look at the placement of articles in a newspaper in order to assess their newsworthiness. Articles that are featured closer to the front of the newspaper are generally more newsworthy. When looking at the articles featured on page 1, Takahashi only had two while Larson had none (Table 10). While both offenders committed serious and violent crimes, the placement of their articles demonstrated the difference in newsworthiness. Takahashi being considered the most newsworthiness as his articles were located towards the front of the newspaper. Both offenders had most of their articles placed from page 2 to page 10. Larson likely did not have any front-page articles because of a lower public reaction to her crimes. This may also be due to the victims from these crimes as being deemed as less newsworthy because of their drug abuse and poverty. Takahashi targeted middle class

women, a victim group that is considered one of the most newsworthy, while Larson killed a drug-addicted prostitute, a victim group that is among the least newsworthy. Takahashi also had more articles that featured victim responses, which were more likely to be placed near the front of the newspaper. Larson had five articles that did not feature any page number data on ProQuest.

Page of Newspaper	Larry Takahashi	Joanna Larson
Front page (page 1)	2	0
Page 2 to 10	8	6
Page 11 or later	6	2
No page number	1	5

Table 10. Article Page Data per Offender.

Word count descriptive statistics per offender can be found in Table 11. Word count was important to analyze because more newsworthy articles tend to be longer. The minimum word counts were both similar. Shorter articles typically included general information about the granting or revoking of parole, the location where the offender was to be released, a physical description, and a short criminal history. Interestingly, the highest word count articles were found in Larson's articles. The interviews that she did with news outlets were the longest. It could be that Larson said as much as she could in order to gain the most sympathy from readers. Takahashi did not participate in any interviews, resulting his articles to be information based with some victim perspectives. Even though Takahashi had more victim perspective articles, they were not as long. Overall, the mean word counts per article for Takahashi and Larson were relatively close, with 457.27 and 563.30 respectively.

	Larry Takahashi	Joanna Larson
Minimum	139	126
Maximum	877	1477
Mean	457.27	563.30
Standard Deviation	231.599	359.721

Table 11. Word Count Descriptive Statistics per Offender.

Both Takahashi and Larson were given nicknames for the crimes they committed. Takahashi was called the 'Balaclava Rapist' because of what he was wearing at the time of the attacks. Article titles and bodies also referred to him as simply 'rapist' and 'attacker'. Larson was given the nicknames 'Crack Shack Killer' and 'House of Horrors Killer' because of the drug house where the offence took place. Looking at the article titles for both offenders, Takahashi's and Larson's was mentioned four times. Like the results of the general analysis, these offenders were more likely to be referenced by their crimes and nicknames before their actual names. Interestingly, Larson's articles were more likely to mention her gender, especially including the term ''woman'' in both article titles and contents. Because female offenders are seen as being rarer, news articles make sure to mention Larson's gender to catch the attention of curious viewers. Clearly, the nicknames of both offenders were used to provoke fear in viewers and ostracize the offenders.

4.2.1 How does gender influence these representations?

Analysing a male and female offender revealed several answers to the second research question: how does gender influence these representations? There were more personal perspectives for Larson, the female offender, including an interview with the offender herself. This could have been done to pull in public sympathy, causing the public to question why a woman who has been redeemed continues to be punished for her crime. There was also more public scrutiny for Takahashi, the male offender, including more victim and community response and backlash based on the content and themes identified in the articles selected. Again, this relates back to the concept of moral panics. There was a lack of victim family or community response to the female offender. This may be due to the victim of the crime being a drug addicted prostitute, which are among the least newsworthy. There was also a significant lack of crime explanations for the male offender. This may be because the belief that men commit more crime is normalized. The female offender had her crimes explained by her mental health and addiction, which aligns with the 'mad' classification of female offenders. There was also a significant disparity in the number of articles for male and female offenders. The female offender that was chosen, as well as others that were examined during the selection process had considerably less articles about them when compared to male offenders. This may be attributed to a greater public fear of male offenders compared to female offenders, rendering these women less newsworthy, and therefore having less articles about them.

Chapter 5.

Conclusion

This research explored the first research question: How are offenders on parole and parole in general represented in Canadian news media? To best study this area, a general content analysis was conducted, revealing valuable information about how parole and paroled offenders are represented in the media. This allowed for the establishment of a foundation for how parole is framed in Canadian news media. The themes generated allowed for a smoother understanding of these representations. The results showed that offenders who commit deadly and violent crimes are the most newsworthy. As a result, these articles were placed within the first 10 pages of a newspaper. Certain infamous offenders can be attributed to increases in coverage, these typically included serial killers and serial sexual offenders. Articles that featured victim and community reactions were more likely to be against an offender's parole than in favour for their parole. Looking at these representations from a social constructionism perspective allowed for a better understanding of how and why public meaning making occurs. In particular, the dramatized and loaded language that is used to describe offenders and their crimes promotes the dehumanization of offenders, reinforcing negative and punitive attitudes.

The comparison of Takahashi and Larson addressed the second research question: This in-depth analysis displayed gendered differences among offenders. Notably, the lack of articles that female offenders have and more sympathy tactics for female offenders. There was also more public backlash for the male offender. Despite both crimes being of a violent nature, Takahashi was perceived to be more of a community danger. This further reinforced gendered stereotypes of fearing males over females. In both instances, their articles supported negative public attitudes towards them as offenders and against their parole.

While this study was able to shed light on under researched areas, there are several limitations to this study. Because this study was qualitative and limited by time, a small sample size was used. Future research could take a quantitative approach, generating a larger sample and possibly a bigger timeline. There is also a lack of generalizability to other locations, as the sample contained articles only from Canada. Additional studies may consider comparing paroled offender representations between Canada and other countries such as the United States of America, the United Kingdom, or Australia. Further research could also look at more varieties of offenders. This includes comparing offenders with different offences, ones with more available articles, and those who have had a longer history on parole. Part of this research focused on gendered representations, drawing upon a male and female offender for comparison. Gender identity, however, is much broader that just male and female. Future research could examine offenders who are transgender, non-binary, or even based on their sexual orientation. Surveys and interviews that ask communities about their perceptions, attitudes, and opinions of parolees may help with the further understanding of meaning making from the media they consume.

This research has established a foundation for understanding how offenders on parole are represented in the news media. This includes overrepresentation of certain crimes such as murder which reinforces negative and fearful attitudes towards offenders in the public. These results showcase the perpetuation of negative attitudes towards offenders. The results of future research can help to understand how paroled offenders are represented globally. The implications of these attitudes include the implementation of punitive and emotionally based legislation, and the harassment and ostracization of offenders once released. Ineffective legislation, public policy, and an inability to reintegrate once released greatly increases the risk for an offender to recidivate. Providing more public education about the realities of community corrections and conducting additional research is key to understanding these

issues further. By understanding how the public creates meaning from media on parolees, areas which require more public education can be pinpointed. More detailed gender identity investigations will help to understand the diversity of the population. This research was just the first step in understanding news media representations of parole and its impact on offenders and the wider community.

References

'A dangerous nest of evil'. (2005, Jun 05). *The Leader*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/dangerous-nestevil/docview/373107821/se-2

Agency, Q. (2010, Aug 20). National Parole Board gives green light for Latimer parole review. *The Recorder and Times*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/nationalparole-board-gives-green-light-latimer/docview/2208586582/se-2

Agency, Q. (2011, May 19). No parole for cheeseman. *The Daily Herald-Tribune*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-parolecheeseman/docview/2205922992/se-2

- Agency, Q. (2011, Jun 02). Karla Homolka's ex-lover granted parole. *Fort McMurray Today*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/karla-homolkas-ex-lover-grantedparole/docview/2202752305/se-2
- Agency, Q. (2010, Sep 10). Parole Board grants Latimer expanded parole privileges; *Sault Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-grants-latimer-expanded-privileges/docview/2207249122/se-2
- Agency, Q. (2010, Dec 01). Olson, 70, denied parole; justice: serial killer says it was his final application. *St. Thomas Times-Journal.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/olson-70-denied-parole-n-justice-serial-killer/docview/2195417231/se-2
- Al Hassan, H. (2021). Violent Female Offenders: An Exploration of Adversity, Trauma, and Offending Behaviour in a Sample of Females Supervised by the Probation Board for Northern Ireland. *Irish Probation Journal*, *18*, 178–196.

Another parole con: Drumming ruling. (2020, Mar 04). *Chronicle – Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/another-parolecon/docview/2371149347/se-2

Apply the law, not bias, when deciding parole. (2008, Feb 19). *Sault Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/apply-law-not-bias-when-deciding-parole/docview/2185567873/se-2

Aziga appeal may lead to parole eligibility: Hamilton man was convicted of murder for spreading HIV. (2022, Nov 22). *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/aziga-appeal-may-lead-paroleeligibility/docview/2738384241/se-2

Banstock, C. (2012, Aug 29). B.C. parole fugitive may be in N.B., police say; Phillip Lyons,
36, is wanted on a parole violation. *The Times – Transcript*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/b-c-parole-fugitive-may-be-n-police-say-phillip/docview/1035499994/se-2

Bajer, E. (2011, Feb 03). Manley hasn't applied for parole. *Chatham Daily News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/manley-hasnt-appliedparole/docview/2201912335/se-2

- Bajer, E. (2011, Apr 06). Bilski parole hearing Thursday. *Chatham Daily* News https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bilski-parole-hearingthursday/docview/2202781000/se-2
- Bajer, E. (2011, Apr 06). Drunk who killed 'pie ladies' up for parole; justice: Wladyslaw
 Bilski was eligible for day parole last July 1 but did not apply. *The London Free Press.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/drunk-who-killed-pie-ladies-up-parole-justice/docview/2220750280/se-2

'Balaclava Rapist' back in correctional facility. (2013, Nov 08). Kamloops Daily News. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapist-back-correctionalfacility/docview/1449521131/se-2

Balaclava rapist's day parole extended. (2017, Feb 14). *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapists-day-paroleextended/docview/1868319750/se-2

- Balaclava rapist Larry Takahashi won't get overnight leave: parole board. (2018, Feb 15). *The News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapist-larry-takahashi-wontget/docview/2002512966/se-2
- Banerjee, S. (2010, Sep 15). National Parole Board rules Toronto 18 plotter must stay in prison. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/nationalparole-board-rules-toronto-18-plotter/docview/2003192083/se-2
- Banerjee, S. (2010, Dec 01). Child killer Olson denied parole again. Moose Jaw Times Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/child-killer-olson-denied-paroleagain/docview/2003727546/se-2
- Batters, D. (2007, Jul 28). Whitmore should be declared a dangerous offender. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/whitmore-should-be-declareddangerous-offender/docview/2007352637/se-2
- Bernardo, M. (2021, Aug 16). Parole extended again for 'balaclava' rapist Larry Takahashi. *City News*. https://vancouver.citynews.ca/2021/08/16/parole-extended-larrytakahashi/

Bernardo parole hearing today: Opinion. (2018, Oct

17). *Tribune*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bernardo-parole-hearing-today/docview/2516117840/se-2

- Berrington, E., & Honkatukia, P. (2002). An Evil Monster and a Poor Thing: Female
 Violence in the Media. *Journal of Scandinavian Studies in Criminology & Crime Prevention*, 3(1), 50–72. https://doi.org/10.1080/140438502762467209
- Berryessa, C. M. (2022). A Dual-Process Approach to Moral Panic and Public Support for Sex Offender Management Policies. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 37(17/18), NP16700-NP16726. https://doi.org/10.1177/08862605211023490
- Bolan, K. (2016, Sep 13). Crack shack killer gets parole again; Surrey. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/crack-shack-killer-gets-parole-again-surrey/docview/1819117304/se-2
- Bolan, K. (2016, Sep 27). Real Scoop: House of Horrors killers gets day parole again. The Vancouver Sun. https://vancouversun.com/news/staff-blogs/real-scoop-house-ofhorrors-killer-gets-day-parole-again
- Bolan, K. I. (2019, Aug 15). Killer denied parole in rape, torture of teen; 'People like this should just be locked up': father. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-denied-parole-rape-torture-teen-people/docview/2273618870/se-2
- Bolan, K. (2022, Sep 24). High-level gangster vanishes while on parole in B.C.: COURTS. *Chronicle – Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/high-levelgangster-vanishes-while-on-parole-b-c/docview/2717461614/se-2

Bonokoski, M., & MEDIA, S. (2009, Mar 05). Killer refuses justice; *Sudbury Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-refusesjustice/docview/2168211384/se-2

- Bonokoski, M. (2010, Mar 24). Cop-killer's sob story; Craig Munro sold a bill of goods to parole board. *The Toronto Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/cop-killers-sob-story-craig-munro-sold-bill-goods/docview/2220175750/se-2
- Bonokoski, M. (2009, Apr 24). The crime of full parole; It would be an outrage if 'vicious and brutal' killer Brian MacLeod walks free. *The Toronto Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/crime-full-parole-would-be-outrage-ifvicious/docview/2211879404/se-2
- Booth, L. (2019, Sep 06). Parole board wants sex offender charged for breaches: Killer of Kitchener teen accused of violating supervision order again. *Waterloo Region Record.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-wants-sex-offendercharged-breaches/docview/2311741185/se-2

Brean, J. (2018, Oct 18). Bernardo Denied parole after plea; Served 25 years 'Everyone is scared but there is no reason'. *Edmonton Journal*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bernardo-denied-parole-after-pleaserved-25-years/docview/2122251175/se-2

Brean, J. (2018, Oct 18). Bernardo Denied Parole After Plea; Served 25 Years; 'I was everything they said I was'. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bernardo-denied-parole-after-pleaserved-25-years/docview/2122267052/se-2

- Brennan, P. K., & Valdenberg, A. L. (2009). Depictions of Female Offenders in Front-Page Newspaper Stories: The Importance of Race/Ethnicity. *International Journal of Social Inquiry*, 2(2), 141–175.
- Bruce, S. (2021, Jun 26). Judge hears submissions on parole ineligibility: Dartmouth murder. *Chronicle – Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/judge-hearssubmissions-on-parole-ineligibility/docview/2545361761/se-2
- Bruce, S. (2022, Jan 13). Lunenburg County sex offender's parole restored: Parole board of Canada. *Chronicle – Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/lunenburgcounty-sex-offender-s-parole-restored/docview/2619546246/se-2
- Calleja, N. G. (2016). Deconstructing a Puzzling Relationship: Sex Offender Legislation, the
 Crimes that Inspired It, and Sustained Moral Panic. *Justice Policy Journal*, 13(1), 1–
 17.
- Campbell, M. E. (2013, Nov 13). No one a winner as rapist returns to prison; PM's focus on longer jail terms ignores realities of criminal justice. *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-one-winner-as-rapist-returnsprison-pms-focus/docview/1458459744/se-2
- CanWest. (2007, Dec 06). Robert Latimer denied day parole. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/robert-latimer-denied-dayparole/docview/2007611088/se-2
- Carmichael, H. (2009, Apr 29). Batisse poses no threat to public: parole board; *Northern News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/batisse-poses-no-threat-public-paroleboard/docview/2175969907/se-2

Carrigg, D. (2020, Jan 31). Killer Ellard gives birth to second baby; Parole board notes child while extending her day parole another six months. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-ellard-gives-birth-secondbaby-parole/docview/2349782691/se-2

Changes to prison system really aren't needed (2009, Jun 20). *Kingston Whig* – *Standard*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/changes-prison-system-really-arentneeded/docview/2198979850/se-2

- Cheadle, B. (2015, Mar 17). Legal limbo: Parole board. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/legal-limbo/docview/1999851736/se-2
- Cherry, P. (2010, Jul 29). Homolka's former prison lover denied parole. *Prince Albert Daily Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/homolkas-former-prison-loverdenied-parole/docview/2017023890/se-2

Cherry, P. (2010, Dec 01). Child-killer Clifford Olson denied parole. *Record*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/child-killer-clifford-olsondenied-parole/docview/815846151/se-2

- Cherry, P. (2010, Dec 01). Families question Olson's parole hearing: Even serial killer admits he has no chance of release. *Calgary Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/families-question-olsons-parolehearing-even/docview/816214240/se-2
- Cherry, P. (2010, Dec 01). Families wonder why Olson even allowed parole hearing; Serial killer denied parole on second attempt in four years. *The Ottawa Citizen*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/families-wonder-why-olson-even-allowedparole/docview/816260896/se-2

Cherry, P. (2015, Oct 01). Fabrikant asks for passes to visit wife. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/fabrikant-asks-passes-visitwife/docview/1718277099/se-2

- Cherry, P. (2020, Mar 12). Harassing phone calls land sex offender back in halfway house; Parole board slams 'reprehensible' behaviour targeting his ex-parole officer. *Montreal Gazette*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/harassing-phone-calls-land-sex-offender-back/docview/2376455540/se-2
- Child killer's release draws outrage; 'Public safety may be in jeopardy'. (2008, Nov 07). *Edmonton Journal*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/child-killers-release-draws-outrage-public-safety/docview/250709485/se-2
- Christensen, L. S. (2018). The New Portrayal of Female Child Sexual Offenders in the Print Media: A Qualitative Content Analysis. *Sexuality & Culture*, 22(1), 176–189. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-017-9459-1</u>
- Chu, R. (2005, Jun 03). Crack house killer gets 18-year sentence: Prostitute's body found with nine stab wounds: [Final C Edition]. *The Vancouver Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/crack-house-killer-gets-18-yearsentence/docview/242246543/se-2
- Clairmont, S. (2018, Oct 22). What the Bernardo parole board didn't tell us: Transparency would boost our confidence. *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/what-bernardo-parole-board-didnttell-us/docview/2123632884/se-2
- Clairmont, S. (2019, Jun 12). MP attacks 'wrong' parole hearings: Sweet wants feds to stop the pain and stress for families of victims. *The*

Spectator. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/mp-attacks-wrong-parolehearings/docview/2238495328/se-2

- Clairmont, S. (2019, Jun 20). Law meant to limit hearings for violent offenders not working: MP Sweet livid at killers' unabated access to parole board. *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/law-meant-limit-hearings-violentoffenders-not/docview/2243361903/se-2
- Clairmont, S. (2019, Jul 10). Split decision extends family's grief and fear: Parole Board divided over George Lovie. *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/split-decision-extends-familysgrief-fear/docview/2254378639/se-2
- Cohen, S. (2002). Folk Devils and Moral Panics: The Creation of the Mods and Rockers. Routledge.
- Collins, R. E. (2016). 'Beauty and bullets': A content analysis of female offenders and victims in four Canadian newspapers. *Journal of Sociology*, 52(2), 296–310. https://doi.org/10.1177/1440783314528594
- Consalvo, M. (2003). The Monsters Next Door: Media Constructions of Boys and Masculinity. *Feminist Media Studies*, *3*(1), 27. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680770303792

Convicted mobster denied parole after refusing vaccine: 'Ndrangheta member sought parole over fears of catching the virus. (2021, Mar 21). *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/convicted-mobster-denied-parole-afterrefusing/docview/2503229495/se-2

- Convicted wife killer Colin Thatcher married again. (2010, May 05). *Prince Albert Daily Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/convicted-wife-killer-colin-thatchermarried/docview/2003330812/se-2
- Cook, T. (2007, Jul 19). Accused pedophile offered deal. Prince Albert Daily Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/accused-pedophile-offereddeal/docview/2007307951/se-2
- Cooper, S. (2012, Oct 29). Surrey killer's parole revoked; Larson caught in exact pattern of behaviours that led to murder. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/surrey-killers-parole-revokedlarson-caught-exact/docview/1124635119/se-2
- Cop killer shouldn't get parole release. (2008, Feb 20). Northern News. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/cop-killer-shouldnt-get-parolerelease/docview/2170110684/se-2
- Cosh, C. (2020, Nov 28). Power to the parole boards; Quebec court says life without parole amounts to cruel and unusual punishment. Canadians might disagree. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/power-parole-boards-quebec-court-sayslife/docview/2464945309/se-2
- CP. (2007, Jul 16). Child killer Clifford Olson's victims want parole changes. *Prince Albert Daily Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/child-killer-clifford-olsons-victims-want-parole/docview/2007308391/se-2
- CP. (2007, Jul 23). Parole Board: Whitmore will face same scrutiny. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-whitmore-will-facesame-scrutiny/docview/2007350750/se-2

CP. (2010, Apr 17). Woman sues parole board over shooting of son by parolee. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/woman-sues-parole-boardover-shooting-son-parolee/docview/2003969765/se-2

CP. (2010, Aug 20). Court orders parole board to reconsider Robert Latimer's bid for expanded parole. *Moose Jaw Times Herald.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/court-orders-parole-board-reconsiderrobert/docview/2003117732/se-2

Culbert, L. (2008, May 01). Murderer walks away from prison; 'Healing' Lodge. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/murderer-walks-away-prison-healing-lodge/docview/330807565/se-2

Dangerous police killer shouldn't be set free. (2008, Feb 19). *Standard – Freeholder*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/dangerous-police-killer-shouldntbe-set-free/docview/2185523787/se-2

Davis, B. (2019, Aug 17). Convicted fraudster dangled investment scheme while on day parole: Freedom revoked: Board says Daniel P. Reeve presents 'risk to community'. *Waterloo Region Record.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/convicted-fraudster-dangledinvestment-scheme/docview/2274300125/se-2

- Debate rages in wake of Latimer's failure to convince parole board. (2007, Dec 07). *Prince Albert Daily Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/debate-rages-wakelatimers-failure-convince/docview/2007591610/se-2
- Della-Mattia, E. (2021, Apr 09). Hall granted 2 temporary access permits, parole denied; Murderer sentenced to life imprisonment, no parole for 15 years. *Sault*

Star. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/hall-granted-2-temporary-access-permits-parole/docview/2510516399/se-2

Delong, N. (2020, Aug 31). Parole board 'has a duty' to inform public of serial killer's parole status: mayor. *Miramichi Leader*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/paroleboard-has-duty-inform-public-serial/docview/2438572542/se-2

Derosa, K. (2013, Oct 25). 'Balaclava rapist' to live in Victoria. *Times* – *Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapist-livevictoria/docview/1445251772/se-2

- Derosa, K. (2013, Oct 26). Hundreds voice concerns over rapist. *Times Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/hundreds-voice-concerns-overrapist/docview/1445446081/se-2
- Derosa, K. (2013, Oct 31). 'Put him back in jail,' says victim of balaclava rapist; Woman attacked by Larry Takahashi says trauma will never leave her. *Times* – *Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/put-him-back-jail-says-victimbalaclava-rapist/docview/1447747459/se-2
- Derosa, K. (2013, Nov 01). Rapist had massage from female student; Questions raised over parole terms of convict staying at halfway house. *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rapist-had-massage-female-studentquestions/docview/1448003105/se-2
- De Vries, I., Farrell, A., Bouché, V., & Wittmer-Wolfe, D. E. (2020). Crime frames and gender differences in the activation of crime concern and crime responses. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2019.101651

- Dickson, L. (2020, Feb 11). Review of parole board decision ordered; Saanich man convicted in the 1990 bludgeoning death of two women denied day parole. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/review-parole-board-decision-orderedsaanich-man/docview/2353355756/se-2
- Dobrovnik, F. (2011, Jan 21). Niganobe released from jail: Will serve sentence in Sault. *Daily Press*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/niganobe-released-jailwill-serve-sentence-sault/docview/2204870341/se-2
- Doucette, C., & AGENCY, Q. (2010, Apr 24). Life sentence: A parole board hearing this week for a convicted cop killer was a painful reminder for the family, friends, and coworkers of slain Sault-born OPP officer Eric Nystedt. It also re-opened the ongoing debate about parole reform.; *Sault Star*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/lifesentence-parole-board-hearing-this-week/docview/2204452598/se-2
- Dowler, K., Fleming, T., & Muzzatti, S. L. (2006). Constructing Crime: Media, Crime, and
 Popular Culture. *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 48(6), 837–
 850. https://doi.org/10.3138/cjccj.48.6.837
- Duffy, A. (2022, Aug 06). Convicted terrorist Momin Khawaja denied day parole; Board says he has not shown accountability. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/convicted-terrorist-momin-khawajadenied-day/docview/2699257501/se-2
- Edwards, P. (2019, Dec 27). Paraplegic gangster granted day parole: Man pleaded guilty in 2017 to stockpiling firearms and drug trafficking. *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/paraplegic-gangster-granted-day-parole/docview/2330760883/se-2

Estrada, F., Nilsson, A., & Pettersson, T. (2019). The female offender - A century of registered crime and daily press reporting on women's crime. *Nordic Journal of Criminology*, 20(2), 138–156. https://doi.org/10.1080/2578983X.2019.1657269

Failure needs correcting; Our view; (2008, Nov 24). Kingston Whig – Standard. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/failure-needs-correcting-ourview/docview/2194504522/se-2

Fairclough, I. (2019, Oct 30). Ex-paramedic gets day parole on sex offences: Parole Board. Chronicle – Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ex-paramedicgets-day-parole-on-sex-offences/docview/2310666471/se-2

Fine, S. (2022, May 26). Top court to rule on life without parole: A Supreme Court ruling this Friday could leave Alexandre Bissonnette and Alek Minassian eligible for parole hearings after 25 years. *The Globe and Mail.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/top-court-rule-on-life-withoutparole/docview/2669277716/se-2

- Fine, S. (2022, Jun 27). Killers push for chance at early parole after top court ruling: 23 multiple murderers eligible for potential reductions in their waiting periods for parole hearings. *The Globe and Mail.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killers-pushchance-at-early-parole-after-top/docview/2680956927/se-2
- Frei, A. (2008). Media consideration of sex offenders: How community response shapes a gendered perspective. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 52(5), 495–498. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X08323453
- Gordon, P. (2016, Dec 09). Parole board denies freedom for Ontario Glove mass killer: Dombroskie remains 'undue risk' almost 25 years after crime. *Waterloo Region*

Record. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-denies-freedom-ontarioglove-mass/docview/2053221093/se-2

- Gordon, P. (2017, Mar 09). Elmira fraudster getting day parole: Hunking sentenced to five years in 2016 for \$5.2M fraud involving 29 victims. *Waterloo Region Record.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/elmira-fraudster-getting-dayparole/docview/2053265068/se-2
- Gordon, P. (2018, Oct 02). Criminal who targeted schools refused parole: Implicated in eight break-ins at the University of Waterloo. *Waterloo Region Record.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/criminal-who-targeted-schoolsrefused-parole/docview/2127683091/se-2
- Gough, V. (2014, May 29). No special parole treatment for killer; Court: Stricter standards for parole hearings stand. *Chatham Daily News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-special-parole-treatment-killercourt-stricter/docview/2212025271/se-2
- Government of Canada. (2018). *Types of Conditional Release*. Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/parole-board/services/parole/types-of-conditional-release.html
- Government of Canda. (2021). *Parole Decision-Making: Myths and Realities*. Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/parole-board/corporate/publications-and-forms/paroledecision-making-myths-and-realities.html
- Graveland, B. (2011, Oct 20). Cement truck driver who killed five people denied day parole. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/cementtruck-driver-who-killed-five-people-denied/docview/2003323114/se-2

Grossi, L. M. (2017). Sexual offenders, violent offenders, and community reentry:
Challenges and treatment considerations. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *34*, 59–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2017.04.005

- Gruenewald, J., Pizarro, J., & Chermak, S. M. (2009). Race, gender, and the newsworthiness of homicide incidents. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 37(3), 262–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2009.04.006
- GTA killer pleads for early parole at 'faint hope' hearing: Convict shot Toronto man in a field in 2003. (2022, Jul 15). *Toronto Star*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/gtakiller-pleads-early-parole-at-faint-hope/docview/2689511096/se-2
- Hager, M., & Fletcher, T. (2011, Sep 22). Child-killer Olson is dying; Officials tell victims' families the notorious murderer has cancer. *Edmonton Journal.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/child-killer-olson-is-dying-officialstell/docview/893991010/se-2
- Haight, L. (2008, Jan 24). Latimer appeals parole board's ruling. *Prince Albert Daily*. *Herald* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/latimer-appeals-parole-boardsruling/docview/2006789944/se-2
- Harris, A. J., & Socia, K. M. (2016). What's in a name? Evaluating the effects of the "sex offender" label on public opinions and beliefs. *Sexual Abuse: Journal of Research* and Treatment, 28(7), 660–678. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063214564391
- Harrison, K. (2010). Dangerous offenders, indeterminate sentencing, and the rehabilitation revolution. *Journal of Social Welfare & Family Law*, 32(4), 423–433. https://doi.org/10.1080/09649069.2010.539915

- Hasham, A. (2019, Aug 16). Forcillo moving to halfway house: Ex-Toronto police officer who killed Sammy Yatim in 2013 is granted day parole. *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/forcillo-moving-halfwayhouse/docview/2273670446/se-2
- Hayes, S., & Carpenter, B. (2013). Social moralities and discursive constructions of female sex offenders. *Sexualities*, 16(1–2), 159–179. https://doi.org/10.1177/1363460712471112

Hesse-Biber, S. (2017). The Practice of Qualitative Research: Third Edition. Sage.

- Hindess, B. (2015). Folk Devils Rise Again. Social Alternatives, 34(4), 50-56.
- Hsieh, H.-F., & Shannon, S. E. (2005). Three Approaches to Qualitative Content Analysis. Qualitative Health Research, 15(9), 1277–1288. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732305276687
- Ip, S. (2016, Jul 27). Balaclava Rapist released on day parole in Vancouver area. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapist-released-on-day-parole-vancouver/docview/1807217739/se-2
- Ip, S. (2016, Jul 27). 'Balaclava rapist' released on parole in Vancouver area; Man had 2013 release in Victoria curtailed after signing up for massage from student. *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclava-rapist-released-on-parolevancouver/docview/1807272356/se-2

James granted parole: Crime. (2016, Sep 16). *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/james-grantedparole/docview/1999702132/se-2 Junkin, S. (2011, May 11). Shock at Tschetter parole request; Originally sentenced to eight years for manslaughter deaths of five. *Cochrane Times*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/shock-at-tschetter-parole-requestoriginally/docview/2171787730/se-2

- Junkin, S. (2011, Oct 26). Tschetter granted temporary jail absences. Cochrane Times. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/tschetter-granted-temporary-jailabsences/docview/2171790236/se-2
- Juror feels Latimer has served his time. (2007, Dec 24). *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/juror-feels-latimer-has-served-histime/docview/2007629993/se-2

Justin Dumpfrey ineligible for parole for 18 years: Actions of Holly Hamilton's killer 'heartless': judge. (2022, Apr 09). *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/justin-dumpfrey-ineligible-parole-18-years/docview/2648465586/se-2

Kerr, J. (2016, Jun 15). FSIN upset with parole decision: Residential schools. Prince Albert Daily Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/fsin-upset-with-paroledecision/docview/1999466401/se-2

Killers could get earlier parole eligibility: Dellen Millard and Mark Smich are appealing every one of their convictions. (2022, Nov 26). *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killers-could-get-earlier-paroleeligibility/docview/2740134741/se-2

 Klein, J. L., & Cooper, D. T. (2019). Punitive Attitudes Toward Sex Offenders: Do Moral Panics Cause Community Members to Be More Punitive? *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 30(6), 948–968. https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403418767251 Krugel, L. (2008, Oct 23). Killer of six B.C. family members denied parole: Murdered three generations, burned bodies on mountain in grisly 1982 crime. *Prince Albert Daily Herald.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-six-b-c-family-membersdenied-parole/docview/2007040851/se-2

Kula, T. (2014, Aug 15). Family petitioning to nix killer's parole bid; Justice: Petition started to deny day parole for Jessica Nethery's murderer. *Observerf* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/family-petitioning-nixkillers-parole-bid-justice/docview/2220564392/se-2

Kula, T., & AGENCY, Q. (2014, Aug 15). Victim's kin fights killer's bid for parole; Sarnia: boxer Jeremy Molitor stabbed Jessica Nethery 58 times, killing her, and now is seeking day parole. *The London Free*

Press. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/victims-kin-fights-killers-bid-parole-sarnia/docview/2229995668/se-2

Laing, Z. (2019, May 19). More day parole for murderer; Two-month extension OK'd despite parole board concerns. *The Calgary Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/more-day-parole-murderer-two-monthextension-okd/docview/2227324593/se-2

- Lambie, C. (2021, Oct 08). Killer can't explain 'senseless' murders of parents: Lionized: Day parole extended. *Chronicle – Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killercan-t-explain-senseless-murders-parents/docview/2580337622/se-2
- Lambie, C. (2021, Nov 17). Caribbean 'awash in cocaine': Smuggler sentenced in 2018 granted day parole. *Chronicle* –

Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/caribbean-awashcocaine/docview/2598635806/se-2 Lazzarino, D. (2016, Jul 29). Victim furious over rapist's parole. *The Edmonton Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/victim-furious-over-rapistsparole/docview/2234592854/se-2

Leader-Post, S. (2008, Nov 08). Wall says he'll raise concerns about parole system at premiers' meeting. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/wall-says-hell-raise-concerns-aboutparole-system/docview/2007105032/se-2

- Letters to the Editor column. (2010, Aug 08). *The Winnipeg Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/letters-editorcolumn/docview/2213814190/se-2
- Lewis, J. A., Hamilton, J. C., & Elmore, J. D. (2021). Describing the ideal victim: A linguistic analysis of victim descriptions. *Current Psychology*, 40(9), 4324–4332. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-019-00347-1
- Lindgren, S.-Å. (2005). Social Constructionism and Criminology: Traditions, Problems and Possibilities. *Journal of Scandinavian Studies in Criminology and Crime Prevention*, 6(1), 4–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/14043850510035119
- Logan, S. (2010, Oct 29). Dad hopes streets take care of his son's killer. *The Edmonton Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/dad-hopes-streets-take-care-his-sons-killer/docview/2225340484/se-2

Logan, S. (2010, Oct 29). Parole for woman who pushed teen into C-Train; Law: Victim's father not surprised. *Fort McMurray Today*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-woman-who-pushed-teen-into-c-train-law/docview/2199943462/se-2 Macalpine, I. (2018, Oct 18). Bernardo denied parole; Lead parole board member takes only

 a few seconds to reject killer and rapist's application. *Kingston Whig – Standard*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bernardo-denied-parole-lead-board member-takes/docview/2122260931/se-2

Maddeaux, S. (2021, Jun 23). The ludicrous Paul Bernardo; Comment. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ludicrous-paul-bernardocomment/docview/2774556570/se-2

Maguire, M., & Singer, J. (2011). A False Sense of Security: Moral Panic Driven Sex Offender Legislation. *Critical Criminology*, 19(4), 301–312. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10612-010-9127-3

- Mandel, M. (2011, May 21). Con's hope foiled; Sun column helps keep cold-blooded killer of 2 women behind bars. *The Toronto Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/conshope-foiled-sun-column-helps-keep-cold/docview/2227055687/se-2
- Mandel, M., & AGENCY, Q. (2012, Jul 12). Cop killer tests positive for cocaine after unescorted pass. *The Intelligencer*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/cop-killertests-positive-cocaine-after/docview/2211738054/se-2

Man gets life for five-year rape spree. (1984, Jul 04). *The Globe and Mail.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/man-gets-life-five-year-rapespree/docview/386640104/se-2

Mcdavid, K. (2010, Oct 13). Appeal denied for convicted Miramichi murderer; Jason Black had day parole revoked last March by National Parole Board. *The Times – Transcript*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/appeal-denied-convictedmiramichi-murderer-n/docview/757446352/se-2

- McElroy, J. (2015, Feb 08). Woman convicted of 2001 manslaughter back in prison after expired fare. *Global News*. https://globalnews.ca/news/1818599/woman-convicted-of-2001-manslaughter-back-in-prison-after-expired-fare/
- Media, S. (2009, Apr 01). Fraudster back in federal prison. St. Thomas Times-Journal. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/fraudster-back-federalprison/docview/2184230337/se-2
- Mendleson, R. (2015, Jul 04). Top court restores some early parole: Ontario panel releases men, women whose crimes predate Conservative law changes. *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/top-court-restores-some-earlyparole/docview/1693320177/se-2
- Mississauga convicted killer granted full parole: De Maria's scheduled deportation to Italy was put off due to pandemic. (2020, Nov 12). *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/mississauga-convicted-killer-grantedfull-parole/docview/2459580203/se-2
- Monteiro, L. (2019, Mar 07). Former Scout leader denied parole: Child abuser Brian Durham poses 'undue risk' to society, parole board ruling says. *Waterloo Region Record.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/former-scout-leader-deniedparole/docview/2221963416/se-2
- Moro, T. (2019, Jul 06). Academics call for release of local LGBTQ activist: Cedar Hopperton, 33, was arrested for allegedly breaking parole conditions. *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/academics-call-release-local-lgbtqactivist/docview/2252654394/se-2
- Murder-plot architect gets full parole: Board allowing Shier to leave halfway house for better social distancing. (2020, Apr 24). *Peterborough*

Examiner. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/murder-plot-architect-gets-full-parole/docview/2520927130/se-2

- Murphy, J., & Bureau, P. (2011, Feb 08). Conservatives, Bloc negotiating parole deal;
 Justice: Changes would eliminate accelerated parole for white-collar criminals. *The Beacon Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/conservatives-blocnegotiating-parole-deal/docview/2202669802/se-2
- Mussell, L., & Orsini, M. (2021). Governing Through Remorse: The Discursive Framing of Dangerous Offenders in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Law & Society/Revue Canadienne Droit et Societe (Cambridge University Press)*, 36(3), 505–529. https://doi.org/10.1017/cls.2021.12
- Muzzo, who killed 4 in crash, granted full parole: Victims' family asks board to have man serve parole outside province. (2021, Feb 10). *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/muzzo-who-killed-4-crash-granted-fullparole/docview/2487698512/se-2
- Nardi, C. (2020, Mar 11). MPs slam parole, corrections officials over woman's murder; Sex worker killed by murderer on parole. *National Post.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/mps-slam-parole-corrections-officialsover-womans/docview/2376070745/se-2
- Navarro, J. C., & Higgins, E. M. (2022). Media frames and the sex offender: A qualitative content analysis from six major metropolitan areas. *Journal of Crime & Justice*, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/0735648x.2022.2074868
- No parole for 25 years in triple murder men who killed Alberta family won't get parole chance for 2. (2018, Feb 15). *Thunder Bay Chronicle*

Journal. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-parole-25-years-triplemurdermen-who-killed/docview/2002187475/se-2

- Observer Staff. (2014, Nov 29). Day parole denied to Molitor; Court: Jessica Nethery's family grateful after Jeremy Molitor denied day parole. *Observer*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/day-parole-denied-molitor-court-jessica/docview/2221261254/se-2
- Owen, B. (2009, Jul 10). Parole revocation ludicrous: ex-robber. *Winnipeg Free Press* (*Online*). https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-revocation-ludicrous-exrobber/docview/2547891909/se-2
- Parole board allows rapist access to 'Net; police say bad idea: [Final Edition]. (2004, Aug 26). Nanaimo Daily News. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-allows-rapist-access-net-police-say/docview/361784050/se-2
- Parole extension granted for son of murdered Mob boss: Domenico Violi deemed 'a low risk to reoffend'. (2022, Jun 09). *The*

Spectator. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-extension-granted-sonmurdered-mob-boss/docview/2674242364/se-2

- Parole rule is struck down: Changes mean mosque shooter can apply for release after 25 years in prison. (2022, May 28). Waterloo Region Record. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-rule-is-struckdown/docview/2670532526/se-2
- Poignant, G. (2013, Aug 27). 'HE SHOULD BE IN JAIL FOREVER'; Sex assault 'survivor' vows to keep attacker behind bars. *The Edmonton Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/he-should-be-jail-forever-sex-assaultsurvivor/docview/2231826994/se-2

- Pollak, J. M., & Kubrin, C. E. (2007). Crime in the News: How Crimes, Offenders and Victims Are Portrayed in the Media. *Journal of Criminal Justice & Popular Culture*, 14(1), 59–83.
- Porter, C. (2015, Jul 03). Bernardo has applied for day parole in Toronto: 'Dangerous offender' designation makes release unlikely: expert. *Toronto Star*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/bernardo-has-applied-day-paroletoronto/docview/1692907213/se-2
- 'Post-Mortem' killer receives parole: After serving 16 years, Mohan Ramkissoon has been set free. (2020, Nov 02). *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/postmortem-killer-receives-parole/docview/2456350312/se-2
- Powell, B. (2018, Mar 30). Killer given consecutive convictions: Granados-Arana won't be eligible for parole for 41 years. *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-given-consecutiveconvictions/docview/2032922378/se-2
- Public Safety Canada. (2023). Corrections and Conditional Release Statistical Overview: 2021 Annual Report. Canada. https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/ccrso-2021/index-en.aspx
- Purdy, C. (2015, May 13). Man convicted in Mayerthorpe shootings granted full parole: Justice. *Moose Jaw Times Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/manconvicted-mayerthorpe-shootings-granted-full/docview/1999930272/se-2
- Quebec resident who sold AK-47 parts online denied parole: In brief. (2022, May 14). *Chronicle - Herald* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/quebec-resident-whosold-ak-47-parts-online/docview/2664444706/se-2

- Rabson, M. (2016, Nov 30). Raw deal for indigenous prisoners: AG report: Have far lower parole rates. *Winnipeg Free Press*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/raw-dealindigenous-prisoners-ag-report/docview/1845230284/se-2
- Rapist on day parole ordered back to jail. (2005, Aug 24). *The Globe and Mail.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rapist-on-day-parole-ordered-backjail/docview/383656621/se-2

Rapist's victims got life sentence. (2013, Nov 02). *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rapists-victims-got-lifesentence/docview/1448002636/se-2

- Relf, T. (2013, Oct 31). Rapist should not be in community. *Times Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rapist-should-not-becommunity/docview/1447747199/se-2
- Richmond, R. (2010, Jul 06). Family hoping to keep killer behind bars; Justice: Terry Seaborne beaten to death in downtown Grande Prairie five years ago. *The Daily Herald-Tribune*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/family-hoping-keep-killerbehind-bars-justice/docview/2200922923/se-2
- Richmond, R. (2010, Jul 06). Family pushes on in battle with crime; Parole. *The London Free Press*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/family-pushes-on-battle-with-crimeparole/docview/2216412452/se-2
- Rogers, D. L., & Ferguson, C. J. (2011). Punishment and rehabilitation attitudes toward sex offenders versus nonsexual offenders. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma*, 20(4), 395–414. https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2011.570287

Roth, P. (2011, May 19). No parole for Alberta man; Helped cop killer. *The Daily Graphic*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-parole-alberta-man-helped-cop-killer/docview/2197424707/se-2

Rutherford, P. (2009, Sep 22). Lenient parole rules make mockery of justice system; point of view; *Daily Press*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/lenient-parole-rules-make-mockery-justice-system/docview/2199286197/se-2

Rutherford, P. (2009, Sep 22). No to Anderson's 'absence'. *The Winnipeg Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/no-andersonsabsence/docview/2209187706/se-2

Saltman, J. (2011, Aug 04). Killer wants to make a difference; 'I regret everything that I did and I wish I could take it back, but I can't'. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-wants-make-difference-iregret-everything/docview/881400314/se-2

Saltman, J. (2015, June 02). Parole revoked again for Surrey women convicted in brutal slaying of prostitute. *The Province*.
https://theprovince.com/news/fraser%20valley/parole-revoked-again-for-surrey-woman-convicted-in-brutal-slaying-of-prostitute

- Saltman, J. (2015, Jun 02). Woman convicted in prostitute's death has parole revoked; Rules Broken. *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/woman-convictedprostitutes-death-has-parole/docview/1685678302/se-2
- Salz, A. (2011, Mar 31). Killer sent back to jail gets new shot at parole. *The Edmonton Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-sent-back-jail-gets-new-shot-at-parole/docview/2227082946/se-2

Salz, A. (2013, Oct 25). 'Balaclava rapist' freed; Larry Takahashi released to a Victoria, B.C. halfway house. *The Edmonton Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/balaclavarapist-freed-larry-takahashi-released/docview/2232234277/se-2

Sends wrong message. (2008, Nov 26). *The Beacon Herald* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/sends-wrongmessage/docview/2184811276/se-2

Serial rapist released, police warn. (2016, Aug 16). *The Province*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/serial-rapist-released-policewarn/docview/1811841453/se-2

- Shackley, M., Weiner, C., Day, A., & Willis, G. M. (2014). Assessment of public attitudes towards sex offenders in an Australian population. *Psychology, Crime & Law*, 20(6), 553–572. https://doi.org/10.1080/1068316X.2013.793772
- Shanoff, A. (2010, Aug 17). Lax parole system good for criminals, bad for us; Justice: Parole laws in this country make a mockery of the justice system and should be addressed. *St. Thomas Times-Journal*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/laxparole-system-good-criminals-bad-us-n-justice/docview/2194348646/se-2
- Shanoff, A. (2010, Sep 04). Latimer must be given full parole; Sudbury Star. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/latimer-must-be-given-fullparole/docview/2211366421/se-2
- Shanoff, A. (2010, Sep 05). Justice system needs to rethink Latimer parole restrictions. *The Toronto Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/justice-system-needs-rethinklatimer-parole/docview/2223118115/se-2

Shreve, E. (2017, Dec 08). Triple killer's day parole extended; Jason Cofell facing dad's death, reintegrating into society, parole board says. *Chatham Daily News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/triple-killers-day-parole-extended-jason-cofell/docview/2221345039/se-2

Shreve, E. (2018, Aug 30). Blenheim wife-killer denied day parole; Parole board finds Brad Warwick, also convicted of drug trafficking, a high risk to reoffend. *The London Free Press*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/blenheim-wife-killer-denied-dayparole-board/docview/2097365342/se-2

Shreve, E. (2019, Oct 01). Double child murderer granted full parole; Dewald released after two six-month stints of day parole. *Chatham Daily News*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/double-child-murderer-granted-fullparole-dewald/docview/2299625611/se-2

- Simmons, S. V. (2009, Sep 12). Father of Mike Danton furious over son's parole; Sudbury Star. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/father-mike-danton-furious-over-sonsparole/docview/2204460849/se-2
- Simmons, S. (2010, Apr 06). Board's action a disgrace; Act of leniency a one-man show. *The Toronto Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/boards-action-disgrace-actleniency-one-man-show/docview/2220365708/se-2

Simmons, S. (2010, Apr 06). James case total disgrace. *The Edmonton Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/james-case-total-disgrace/docview/2221617692/se-2

Simmons, S. (2010, Apr 06). Who protects the children?; Parole board must explain James pardon. *The Winnipeg Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/who-protects-children-parole-board-must-explain/docview/2211796145/se-2

Simpson, B. (2015, Oct 29). Parole board relied on 'erroneous information' in its decision to deny day parole to Molitor, according to appeal decision. *Sarnia Observer* (Online). https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-relied-on-erroneousinformation/docview/2172370426/se-2

SNN. (2008, Mar 17). Latimer visits Sask. farm. Moose Jaw Times Herald. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/latimer-visits-saskfarm/docview/2006299487/se-2

Star wins right to attend virtual parole hearings: Settlement will allow columnist to view upcoming hearing for stepmother convicted of murder. (2020, Nov 04). *Toronto Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/star-wins-right-attend-virtual-parole-hearings/docview/2457210404/se-2

Statistics Canada. (2015). Juristat Definitions. Canada.

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-x/2010002/definitions-eng.htm

- Statistics Canada. (2022). *Police-reported crime rates, Canada, 1962 to 2021*. Canada. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220802/cg-a002-eng.htm
- Still in denial, triple killer granted full parole: A panel of two parole board members gave Jon Rallo, 77, his freedom on Friday. (2021, Feb 20). *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/still-denial-triple-killer-grantedfull-parole/docview/2491556284/se-2
- Suspect in N.S. homicides loses appeal: Parole board. (2020, Feb 07). *Chronicle Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/suspect-n-s-homicides-losesappeal/docview/2352328317/se-2

- Taylor, R. (2009). Slain and slandered: A content analysis of the portrayal of femicide in crime news. *Homicide Studies: An Interdisciplinary & International Journal*, 13(1), 21–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088767908326679
- Ten years later, a murderer makes amends. (2011, Aug 08). *Prince George Citizen*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ten-years-later-murderer-makesamends/docview/882518329/se-2
- This cop killer should stay in jail. (2008, Feb 19). *Sun Times*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/this-cop-killer-should-stayjail/docview/2179825233/se-2
- Thompson, M. (2009, Oct 02). Ex-Eskimo convicted of slaying has parole conditions reduced. *The Edmonton Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/ex-eskimoconvicted-slaying-has-parole-conditions/docview/2217090543/se-2
- Thorold baby killer released on day parole: Wayne McBride murdered, sexually assaulted six-week-old in 1985. (2019, Feb 27). *The Standard*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/thorold-baby-killer-released-onday-parole/docview/2521483512/se-2
- Tripp, R. (2007, Oct 18). Parole board rejects advice. Kingston Whig Standard. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-rejectsadvice/docview/2774253043/se-2
- Tripp, R. (2009, Jun 27). Minimum security, maximum concern; Killer flees prison. Kingston Whig – Standard. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/minimum-securitymaximum-concern-killer-flees/docview/2198990192/se-2

Trip, R. (2009, Jul 18). Freedom denied; CRIME: National Parole Board appeal division upholds decision to deny parole to murderer John Lee Jr.; *Kingston Whig – Standard*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/freedom-denied-crime-nationalparole-board-appeal/docview/2199525201/se-2

Tripp, R. (2009, Sep 12). Parole board lets Danton go; Crime: The former NHL player, jailed for five years for conspiring to commit murder, was granted full parole from a Kingston penitentiary. *The London Free Press.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-board-lets-danton-go-crime-

former-nhl/docview/2211305737/se-2

- Urback, R. (2016, Aug 08). Canadian 'justice'; Serial rapist granted partial release again. *The Windsor Star.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/canadian-justiceserial-rapist-granted-partial/docview/1809920282/se-2
- Virag, T. (2008, Nov 23). No parole for scam man; Kingpin of \$30M mortgage fraud scheme sought early release. *The Edmonton Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/noparole-scam-man-kingpin-30m-mortgage-fraud/docview/2177684815/se-2
- Wakefield, J. (2019, Apr 04). Kenney says UCP would create Alberta Parole Board, cut ties with Parole Board of Canada. *Edmonton Examiner*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/kenney-says-ucp-would-createalberta-parole-board/docview/2202958625/se-2
- Wakefield, J. (2021, Jul 21). New parole board mum on decisions; Provincial body has heard 21 cases but has not made results public. *Edmonton Journal*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/new-parole-board-mum-ondecisions-provincial-body/docview/2553641769/se-2

- Wakefield, J. (2021, Dec 15). Appeal board gives ex-lawyer another chance at release; Man serving 3-½ year prison sentence for killing teen while drunk driving. *Edmonton Journal.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/appeal-board-gives-ex-lawyeranother-chance-at/docview/2610248186/se-2
- Wanted woman arrested by Transit Police in Surrey after showing expired fare. (2015, Feb 08). *The Canadian Press*. https://www.proquest.com/wire-feeds/wanted-woman-arrested-transit-police-surrey-after/docview/1653092727/se-2
- Warmington, J. (2008, Sep 25). Home a place of healing; Martin on parole in Trenton after Mexican hell. *The Toronto Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/home-placehealing-martin-on-parole-trenton-after/docview/2183655512/se-2
- Weese, B. (2010, Apr 06). Graham James pardon prompts response from the top; Sault Star. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/graham-james-pardon-prompts-responsetop/docview/2204138601/se-2
- We must accept Latimer's lesson. (2007, Dec 07). *Prince Albert Daily Herald*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/we-must-accept-latimerslesson/docview/2007591774/se-2
- Wells, J. (2019, May 06). Yvette Budram's killer denied parole again: Parole board says Ramkissoon made strides but still considered a risk. *The Spectator*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/yvette-budrams-killer-deniedparole-again/docview/2220155214/se-2
- White, P. (2022, Sep 08). Sanderson's case draws new scrutiny to statutory release. *The Globe and Mail* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/sanderson-s-case-draws-newscrutiny-statutory/docview/2711151760/se-2

Why Paul Bernardo lost bid for parole: Board said he's 'still obsessed' with sexual part of a relationship. (2018, Oct 31). *Niagara Falls Review*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/why-paul-bernardo-lost-bidparole/docview/2516188342/se-2

Williams, I. (2013, Nov 06). Takahashi deserves a chance. *Times – Colonist.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/takahashi-deserves-chance/docview/1449236716/se-2

Wong, J. S., & Lee, C. (2021). Extra! Extra! The Importance of Victim–Offender Relationship in Homicide Newsworthiness. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 36(9/10), 4186–4206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260518789142</u>

Worthington, P. (2010, Dec 03). Killer con and the journalist; Clifford Olson asked for only one person at his parole hearing. *The Toronto Sun.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/killer-con-journalist-clifford-olson-askedonly/docview/2224743459/se-2

Worthington, P. (2010, Dec 03). My date with a serial killer. *Kingston Whig – Standard*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/my-date-with-serial-killer/docview/2210647436/se-2

Yogaretnam, S. (2020, Aug 26). Parole denied; Ardeth Wood's killer remains high risk to commit violent, sex-based crimes, Parole Board of Canada rules. *The Ottawa Sun*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/parole-denied-ardeth-woods-killerremains-high/docview/2437318635/se-2

Your Ward News editor jailed for violating parole: Sears allegedly breached conditions 'due to hate speech'. (2022, Feb 24). *Toronto*

Star. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/your-ward-news-editor-jailed-violating-parole/docview/2632087831/se-2

- Zickefoose, S. (2008, Nov 06). Calgary child killer gets parole. *Edmonton Journal.* https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/calgary-child-killer-getsparole/docview/250595073/se-2
- Zytaruk, T. (2011, Aug 04). In 2001, she took a life.; Now, 'House of Horrors' killer Joanna Lee Larson wants to save one. *Now*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/2001-shetook-life-now-house-horrors-killer/docview/881400529/se-2

Zytaruk, T. (2012, Oct 30). Delta killer's parole revoked. *Now*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/delta-killers-parolerevoked/docview/1125328228/se-2

- Zytaruk, T. (2015, Feb 12). House of Horrors killer back in jail for breaking parole; Joanna Lee Larson nabbed after routine SkyTrain fare check. *The Tri - Cities Now*. https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/house-horrors-killer-back-jail-breakingparole/docview/1654866113/se-2
- Zytaruk, T. (2018, July 13). Surrey manslaughter convict Joanna Lee Larson in trouble again. *Surrey Now-Leader*. https://www.surreynowleader.com/news/surrey-manslaughterconvict-joanna-lee-larson-in-trouble-again/